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Dear Melanie

Re: PBC Framework (Hertfordshire)
Following the PEC/PBC Leads discussion on January 17th, we understood that the LMC Ltd would be included in the consultation of the revised framework and the PBC LES. To date, none of these documents have been sent to the LMC Ltd for comments by the PCT. 

By chance, as Rachel attends several of the PBC Group meetings, a copy of the version dated 19th February was received as part of the paperwork for one of the groups. As the first paragraph of the introduction mentioned that it was undergoing further consultation with the LMC, we assumed that it was an oversight that it had not actually been sent formally to the LMC Ltd. However, before we had a chance to send our comments to you, we have just received another revised version dated 5th March, again as part of the paperwork for a locality meeting. The introduction states that this is the final version, but the word “Draft” is on every page so we assume this has not yet been finalised.

In this latest version, we are pleased to see, a number of points we had concerns about have been removed. There are, however, a few areas we would like to comment on. We consider this framework to be a vitally important document for the future direction of PBC in Hertfordshire, and that by commenting in detail now we may help to avoid problems later by reducing the possibility of misinterpretation that could lead to disputes between the PCT, PBC groups and practices.

1. PBC Levels (pages 12-14)
The requirements that PBC Groups must fulfil in order to be allowed to take on full commissioning responsibilities were debated at the meeting on January 17th, although we note that few of the recommendations from this meeting have been included and additional requirements have been added. Our comments on this section are:

a) We would like the levels to include more information on how PBC groups can assess the performance of the PCT in enabling them to take on more responsibility. There is an assumption in the paper that the PCT is ready for all groups to operate at Level 3, yet there has not to date been the evidence that this is the case (for example, the PCT has not been able to involve PBC groups in the commissioning and contracting process so far, has not been able to provide adequate data for the Watford and Dacorum groups, and has not yet provided budgets for groups for 07/08 despite the new financial year starting in less than three weeks). We would recommend that PBC Groups define their own criteria for this.

b) We are still at a loss as to why the PCT is being so prescriptive about the structures that PBC groups must have in place. The framework suggests that the PCT is trying to recreate mini-PCT structures, insisting on several sub-committees and identical Executive team membership. While it is understandable that this is a comfortable structure for PCT managers used to working in this top-down environment, it does not seem to allow for a PBC group to develop its own way of working. Rather than facilitating the development of PBC locally, we think this approach is detrimental and will discourage practices from taking part. Clearly PBC groups will need to demonstrate that they are involving stakeholders in the commissioning process and monitoring their prescribing, for example, but groups can locally determine the best method of doing this with support from their allocated PBC Project Manager.

c) We note that you have removed smoking targets from the criteria, but have kept QOF scores and Access DES requirements, and have increased the prescribing targets to include all the EoE SHA targets. We maintain our objections to including these as markers of commissioning ability for the reasons stated in our previous letter. Please note that the Access DES was for one year only and a continuation into 07/08 has not been agreed.

d) A minor point – on page 14, under Level 1 this should read PBC LES (not DES).

2. The February 19th version had a section on budget setting, in which it was clearly stated that practices acting outside of a PBC locality will be eligible to hold their own budget. We note that this whole section has been removed from the March 5th version. 

It is important to remember that this is Practice-based commissioning, and while there are clearly advantages to practices, patients and PCTs for practices to work together, there may well be occasions when a practice feels it is better for its patients not to be part of a group. 

While there is an implication under the section on Commissioning Plans (page 6) that practices can hold a budget individually, there is no recognition elsewhere in the document or in the LES that the PCT will support a practice who does not wish to work as part of a locality group or PBC consortium. 

3. Managing and sharing risk (pages 9-10)
This is a useful section for including more detail about how PBC will work. We were very concerned about the suggestion in the February 19th version that practices would have a target budget set lower than their indicative budget, and are very pleased to see that this has been removed from the latest version. 

The third risk identified is one that is already being discussed within locality groups, and we assume that the proposed approach will apply from April 2007 (rather than being retrospectively applied for 06/07). We are concerned, however, that this point is hidden in this section and suggest it be made much more explicit to PBC groups to avoid later disputes. We also consider that this approach may be a disincentive for practices to work as part of a group and you may need to consider incentives to encourage group working. 

4. Grievance procedure 
We note that this section has been removed from the latest version. We consider this to be an important issue that should be in the framework and would suggest that it is included after 2.2.6

5. PBC LES 
The draft Local Enhanced Service was not attached to the framework and has not been sent to the LMC as part of the consultation process. A copy has now been received as part of the paperwork for a locality meeting, and we will send comments on that separately.

6. As we mentioned in our response to the earlier version of the framework, point 5 under section 2.2.4 is unclear: if this point is about ensuring that PBC groups require the services it commissions to provide audit data, then this would apply to all services commissioned, not just those provided by practices that are part of the PBC group. This section is about the roles and responsibilities of the Governance Committee, yet this particular point seems to be about what is required of a PBC group. It also raises the issue of where responsibility for monitoring contracts lies; as the contract holder, it seems that this responsibility would lie with the PCT and not with PBC groups.

In summary, we do feel that this framework is overly complex and may well form a barrier to engagement rather than an incentive. We would like to point out that at a recent meeting between Neil McKay, Anne Walker and PBC Leads (which Peter Graves also attended) Neil McKay suggested that the rule book should be “torn up”. We would encourage you to reconsider some of the more prescriptive areas of this framework in the light of his suggestion and the comments above.

Yours sincerely
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Peter Graves



Rachel Lea

Chief Executive



LMC/PCT Liaison Manager
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PBC Leads (Hertfordshire) 
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